MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

April 20, 2005, 9:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Hall, Thompson, Bolden join MREC staff
Real estate exams exempt from translation
Legislation update

Tara Harrison departs Commission

Licensee base tops 46,700
New continuing education requirements go on-line

PRESENT:


Commissioner Steven VanGrack, Chair (Consumer)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke (Industry)


Commissioner Thomas E. Earnest, Jr. (Industry)


Commissioner Arthur M. Eisenstein (Consumer)

Commissioner Tara Harrison (Consumer)

Commissioner Kim A. Nunnally (Industry)


Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers (Industry)


Gregory Safko, Commissioner, O&P


Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner, O&P


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Elizabeth A. Beggs, Executive Director


Charles Kelly, Special Assistant/Complaints


Patricia Hannon, Asst Director/Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Sydney L. Machat, Vice Chair  (Industry)

Commissioner Stephen F. Kupres (Consumer) 

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR


Bob Johnston, AACAR


Donald White, PG Comm Coll/MREEA


Carolyn Cook, GBBR
CALL TO ORDER:


Chairman Steven VanGrack called the meeting to order at 9:40 a.m.   He welcomed three new Real Estate Commission staff:  Celestine Hall and Tomika Thompson are clerical support persons, and Paulette Bolden is the auditor.  To date Ms. Bolden has conducted 50 audits since March 23, 2005 under the training of Paul Baier, former auditor.  

Charles Kelly, Special Administrator assigned to Real Estate, is preparing a report for the General Assembly regarding licensing examinations.  He explained that Senate Bill 265 (2002 Session) required equal access to public services for those with limited English proficiency, including offering exams in certain languages; however, DLLR licensed occupations are exempted.  Mr. Kelly asked the Commissioners if the exception for real estate exams was still valid.  If so, a motion was needed.  After discussion, Motion (made by Thomas E. Earnest, Jr., seconded by Nancy R. Simpers) That the Real Estate Commission expressly determines that the ability to communicate in English is needed to engage in the occupation of a real estate licensee.  Unanimous approval.    

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Tara Harrison) To approve the minutes of the February 16, 2005 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.


Motion  (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the minutes of the March 16, 2005 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.
REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Anne S. Cooke, seconded by Kim A. Nunnally) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of  April 2005.  Unanimous approval.

COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  Steven VanGrack

1. The General Assembly passed House Bill 865 (Real Estate Commission Special Fund-Fees) in a slightly modified version and is awaiting Governor Ehrlich’s signature.  Special funding passed because of the support and cooperation of many individuals.  Letters of appreciation will be sent to legislators, MAR,  Department staff, and Governor Ehrlich.
2. Chairman VanGrack expressed thanks to departing Commissioner Tara Harrison, who has served since November 2001 as a consumer member.  Ms. Harrison was presented with a Secretary’s Citation in special recognition of her valued contributions and faithful service to the Commission.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Education Chair Nancy R. Simpers reported the exam statistics for the month of March 2005.   During this time,  1,490 salesperson exams were administered, the highest number for the past 12 months.
2. Legislative -  No report today
3. Communications -  In Vice Chair Machat’s absence, Commissioner Cooke advised the ARELLO District 1 Conference will be held in Portland, Maine from June 5-6, 2005.   To register, go to www.arello.org .  Hotel rates go up after April 30, 2005.
REPORT OF EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:   Elizabeth A. Beggs

1. Current licensee base is 46,766, of which 38,966 are salespersons
2. Guaranty Fund balance is $1,416,513;    fees collected for the Guaranty Fund during March 2005 were $155,572.
3. On March 21, 2005 the MREC/MAR Education Work Group met to develop information for licensees on the continuing education requirements effective October 2, 2005 and October 2, 2006.  The chart was distributed to all Commissioners and will be posted shortly on  MREC’s homepage.

4. Reminder that expense vouchers must be filed within 60 days of an activity which incurred expenses.  Chairman VanGrack asked for staff assistance in preparing vouchers for Commissioners’ signatures.
5. April 2005 ARELLOgram provided to each Commissioner.  Commissioner Earnest noted two articles about “minimum services” laws in other states and asked that this topic be discussed at a future Commission meeting.
6. Training for the three new staff members continues;  plans are to hire an additional investigator on contract.
7. Special thank you to Commissioners on behalf of staff for the success of special funding.
8. Vice Chair Machat requests discussion of property management at the May meeting.
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

1. Senate Bill 192 (Real Property-Residential Property Disclaimer/Disclosure Statements-Latent Defects) was signed by Governor Ehrlich.  The legislation will require changes to MREC’s current disclosure/disclaimer statement form.  Ms. Trimble will e-mail Commissioner prior to next month’s meeting and provide copies of the legislation.
2. Legislation also passed allowing associate brokers and salespersons to have a limited liability company to collect commissions.

3. An attorney licensed to practice law in Maryland may be waived from the educational and experience requirements to qualify for examination under Title 17-305(d)(2).  An attorney registered with a Federal District Court would not be eligible for the waiver unless also admitted to the Maryland Bar.   
4. Future discussion needed regarding tenants in common transactions on commercial property.  Vice Chair Machat may bring back from ARELLO meetings more information on this issue.

5. Following a discussion of a recent news article on security deposits,  Motion (made by Anne S. Cooke, seconded by Thomas E. Earnest, Jr.) To post our position about deposits on MREC’s website and direct people on the procedure and actions to be taken on deposit issues.  Unanimous approval.  Ms. Trimble will prepare article.
6. House Bill 728 (Real Estate Commission-Complaints-Judicial Appeal) failed in the Senate committee.   Ms. Beggs advised that dismissal letters will inform consumers of their right to appeal a dismissal by the Commission.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Advertising and enforcing meaningful/conspicuous – Commissioner Earnest proposed following current procedure for advertising complaints and let them move through panel review.  Ms. Beggs advised that an informal process has been successful with certain advertisements lacking full information.  Upon receiving an advertisement of this type, she contacts the broker directly, sends the broker a copy, requests cooperation and a correction.  If no response, a formal complaint is filed by the Executive Director and starts with the standard, official letter to the licensees.   Counsel advised that, as a matter of due process, the Attorney General’s Office needs a definition so that licensees know what is required of them before disciplinary charges can be brought.  “Meaningful and conspicuous” is defined in the Commercial Law Article relating to credit cards, financial transaction notices.   Motion (made by Thomas E. Earnest, Jr., seconded by Nancy R. Simpers) To postpone discussion until a future time if necessary.   Six in favor, one abstained (Harrison).   Motion passed.
NEW BUSINESS:

Chairman VanGrack asked Commissioners to review his recent e-mail on two agenda items: how our Commission operates and  rules and regulations when offers exceed asking price.  Future discussion depends on Commissioner response and comments.
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, May 18, 2005.
APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







Steven VanGrack, Chairman

APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







Steven VanGrack, Chairman
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